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Minutes of the Meeting

Voluntary Sector Forum (C&YP) – Norfolk

Held on 3 March 2020
Dereham Football Club, Norwich Road, Dereham, NR20 3PX

	Item
	Notes
	Actions

	Welcome and 
Introductions
	The Chair welcomed everybody present.     Each person in attendance introduced themselves and gave a brief summary of the services that their organisation provides:
	

	
	· Dan Mobbs - Chair

· Julia Haig – Vice Chair

· Cindee Crehan – Momentum (Norfolk)
· Elaine Lincoln – Momentum (Norfolk); minute taker
· Rachel Cowdry – Break Charity

· Natalie Spurdens – Home-Start Norfolk

· Louise Hinchley – YMCA Norfolk

· Lorna Vyse – Nelson’s Journey

· Sam Mason – MTM Youth Services CIC

· Aimee Gedge – Momentum (Norfolk)

· Amelia Worley – Momentum (Norfolk)

· Claire Burner – The Hamlet Charity

· Julia Midgley – Leeway Domestic Abuse
· Alison Lawes – Leeway Domestic Abuse

	· Emma Davey – Rooted in Nature CIC
· Donna Elson – The Magdalene Group
· Andy Sexton – The Matthew Project

· Nicki Price – Sensational Families

· Lyn Armitage – Pre-school

· Margaret Hill – Leeway Domestic Abuse

· Claire Francis – The Prince’s Trust

· Clare Peak – Family Action

· Charlene Girling – Open Youth Trust

· Alison Furniss – Family Voice

· Susan Pyke – Music Therapy Norfolk

· Colin Dutton – MAP

· Bill Belton – Norfolk & Waveney Mind

· Kirsty Pitcher – Benjamin Foundation


	

	
	Speakers in attendance:

· Judi Garrett – Norfolk County Council
· Florence Lonergan – Youth Strike 4 Climate, Norwich

	

	Minutes of the Last Meeting and Matters Arising – Dan Mobbs
	The minutes from the previous meeting were confirmed as accurate.  All reports and information had been circulated since the previous meeting.  
Environmental issues and Representation are on today’s agenda.  Engagement with the NSFT is being discussed after the Voluntary Sector Forum meeting today.  N eglect briefings are taking place and can be booked via the NSCP website.  Cindee Crehan will be providing an update on the FLOURISH agenda during today’s meeting. Cindee also confirmed that the Reducing Parental Conflict training sessions will be running until March 2021 and the flyer will be circulated in due course once training dates have been arranged.

	.
RPC flyer to be circulated once dates are arranged.

	Judi Garrett, Norfolk County Council – Senior structure and new operating model within Children’s Services

	The Chair, Dan Mobbs, welcomed Judi to the meeting. 

See Presentation.
Judi explained that their work is mainly inward looking at the present time, but in a few months the sector is likely to see changes externally.  Work with families will be more seamless rather than different Social Workers becoming involved.

With regards to the management structure, adoption and in-house fostering services now come under Ricky Cooper, Assistant Director of Social Care Resources.  Lauren Downes is responsible for Detached Youth Work.  A question was asked around the future of Youth Work and Judi explained that it is not a strategic decision to not provide a statutory youth provision and more information will be available in the future.  Community & Partnership Teams deliver Tier 2 services at community level.  There are no new ideas within the structure but the services will be more focussed.   The Early Childhood & Families Service can provide support, they can deal with an issue at hand but they may still require longer term support through the ECFS.  Families can self-refer or be referred by a provider. 

The objectives of the new operating model are:
· Develop a clear Norfolk methodology and brand which is applied as a whole service approach

· Increase the time which teams have to complete direct work with families by unburdening them from administrative responsibilities

· Reduce the number of handoffs between teams in the model and further improve the stability of relationships for children

· Introduce a greater skill mix so that families benefit from richness in knowledge, skills and experience

· Ensure resources are deployed where they can make the biggest impact – particularly the front door, in early help, and in intensive support – to reduce the need for care proceedings

· Address the current challenge in recruitment and retention of social workers and over-reliance on agency staff

· Increase management and co-ordination support to teams so that every case is gripped and prioritised

SEND:

Inspectors are currently undertaking an Inspection. In July 2019 the Health & Wellbeing Board endorsed Norfolk’s Area SEND Strategy and its 4 key priorities:
· The SEND Journey - Simplifying the ‘pathways’ for families and professionals. Making it easier for children and young people with SEND to have their needs identified and assessed with the right support put in place 

· SEND Provision - Co-producing jointly commissioned, integrated, SEND services and provision and ensuring sufficiency of specialist placements 

· The Local Offer - Improving confidence in the local offer by ensuring it is communicated effectively and kept under review. The local offer will be responsive to the needs and aspirations of children and young people, their families and professionals who support them 

· Preparation for Adult Life - Ensuring seamless transitions for young people and their families into further and higher education and employment, including support for housing, health and social inclusion

The transformation programme will operate over a 5-year period (2019 to 2023) and has been reviewed for the second year of implementation across a combination of Transformation Workstreams and Rapid Action Teams:

· Transformation Workstream A:   SEND & Alternative Provision Support and Inclusion

· Transformation Workstream B:   Infrastructure and New Provision

· Rapid Action Team 1:   EHCP performance improvement 

· Rapid Action Team 2:   Virtual School Alternative Provision

See presentation (Page 13; Programme Structure) for details of who is leading on each workstream.   
In terms of the Voluntary Sector Forum, there is a lot of joint working to do but at the present time, NCC are trying to get their internal work in order.  A question was asked around consultation with the sector and Forum members, Cindee added that she felt it was very inward looking and not about joining up.  An additional comment was shared that it felt like the voluntary sector gets told where they must fit in afterwards and they want to contribute towards shaping future plans.  Judi agreed to share the concerns raised with colleagues.  It was also agreed to identify what mechanisms can be put into place to work together at the start of new plans to ensure opportunities are not missed. It was also felt that Community Workers could be developed more.  Judi confirmed that not all staff within the new structure have started work as yet and the structure will be going live between now and May.

Dan thanked Judi for joining the meeting.

	

	Florence Lonergan,
Young people’s approach to climate change


	Dan introduced Florence Lonergan who represents Youth Strike 4 Climate in Norwich. 
Florence explained she has worked with School Strikes since February 2019.  Florence went on to explain that 75% of young people recently surveyed have sleepless nights over climate change and less than 50% of those surveyed think that adults will help to resolve the issue.  Awareness has increased via the news, particularly through Swedish teenage activist Greta Thunberg, and it is adults that have the power to influence and make the changes needed.  People listen to young people but the listening needs backing up with actions and changes in organisations.  We have known about climate change since the 1950/60s but adults have set minds and it is harder to make them change. Organisations now need to teach their staff that small everyday changes can make a difference.  Florence would appeal to people to attend or support the strikes, there are around 20 young people in Norwich currently supporting Youth Strike 4 Climate and they need extra support.  Eco anxiety is a real issue and mental health is a problem for young people, Florence felt that young people need safe spaces to talk about their concerns.

Cindee asked where young people can access helpful information and where organisations should be signposting young people to.  Florence explained that Green Peace and Extinction Rebellion websites are a useful source of information and they are fighting for schools to provide workshops for young people.  There are many other online resources.  Cindee asked whether School Strikes only operate in central Norwich and Florence explained that it is mainly central Norwich at the moment but they are trying to get out to reach rural areas too and also that workshops for young people can be provided at any level.  Florence explained that School Strikes need support through a number of areas, for example if someone can help to raise awareness or has good writing skills. A question was asked around how young people can support School Strikes to help make a difference if they are unable to physically attend a strike event, Florence explained that students can take action through Climate Norwich and there are other ways to get involved without striking, for example setting up or helping with a petition or establishing a wildlife garden in your local area.

Discussion on how organisations can make changes within their own organisations took place in small groups and feedback was provided.  Dan explained that Norwich is one of the worst top 10 areas in the country for pollution and that MAP allows staff to attend strikes providing it doesn’t affect service delivery.  Group feedback and ideas on the commitments that organisations could make included:
· Growing your own produce

· Consumers driving manufacturers to change their products, ie plastic bottles

· Needing a toolkit of information for schools

· No balloon releases

· Recycling bins being consistent about suitable contents across the country as there are currently differences between regions
· Leading by example, reviewing policies and procedures
· Look at working with school eco clubs

· The use of Microsoft Teams so staff can work remotely and not have to hold face to face meetings

· Organisations being eco aware, ie setting up a green working group and a young people forum to ensure young people’s views are considered and feedback is provided

· Having 5 consistent pledges for each organisation so that everyone works towards the same goals may be more effective than each organisation working towards different goals
Cindee confirmed that any helpful resources can be shared via the Forum by sending them to Elaine Lincoln at Momentum or by using the Forum email address.  Sam Mason from MTM Youth Services CIC explained that South Norfolk YAB resources could be circulated in September – these will be forwarded to the Forum in due course for circulation.


Florence’s email address is Florence.lonergan@outlook.com should anyone wish to contact her directly.

	Sam Mason to forward to the Forum the resources in September

	Representatives
 Feedback

	Cindee Crehan provided an update on the Health & Social Care Assembly.  

See presentation.  
The main purpose of the Assembly is to enable the VCSE sector to engage with health and social care services.  It is trying to make the most of existing Forums, such as the Children and Young People’s Voluntary Sector Forum.  It is currently funded until March 2021 and there is an NHS commitment to make it work but we are not sure currently how it will develop.  A consultation was held in October 2019 and NHS Norfolk has a 5 year strategic plan.  Exactly how the Assembly can feed into this is currently being considered.  Key findings include:
· The VCSE sector needs to be treated as an ‘equal partner’ by statutory health and care organisations

· There needs to be a change in culture to enable more collaboration and integration and remove logistical barriers that exist (like data sharing and training)

· Norfolk and Waveney’s five-year plan needs further focus on prevention (and the role of the voluntary sector in this)

· The voluntary and community sector workforce needs to be recognised as a key part of health and social care

· Health and social care funding for the voluntary sector needs to evolve – current commissioning is rigid and inflexible

· Work should continue on developing an Assembly  to improve working between sectors, but this must complement and work with local arrangements that already work well, and it must have independence and authority

· Developing an Assembly that covers the whole of Norfolk and Waveney must enable a balance between voluntary and community groups of different sizes and enable effective locality engagement

· A Memorandum of Understanding must be jointly owned and collaboratively developed in order to be meaningful

A series of events have been held in the 5 CCG areas to look at:
· Agreement for initial focus on reducing hospital admissions / re-admissions

· Engagement at locality level during April

· Development of the Assembly structure and Memorandum of Understanding as part of the process
To ensure you receive updates, please register your interest by visiting info@vcseassemblynandw.org.uk 

Concerns were raised around evidence and medical notes within hospitals, with one member believing that the hospitals notes are amended in order maximise funding.  Following discussion, it was agreed that a cost analysis document would be circulated as members felt this would be helpful.  It was also felt that the Assembly was a substantive discussion and therefore it should be a future agenda item.
Other Representative updates:

Clare Peak, Representative on the LSCG Breckland Board, confirmed that they had not met for a while as there is currently no Chair or Vice Chair in place.

Rachel Cowdry, Representative on the Corporate Parenting Board, confirmed that the Board are pushing for more scrutiny and want to look at KPIs, Rachel is trying to ensure the young people’s sector has a voice.

Clare Peak, who is also Representative on the NSCP Neglect Strategy Group, confirmed that they are currently considering tools for the sector to use.  Otherwise, there is nothing new to report.
Cindee Crehan who is Representative on the Norfolk Safeguarding Children’s Partnership confirmed that Chris Robson is the new Chair.  New priorities have been set which includes neglect and the response to neglect.  A priority is also Child Exploitation, which includes sexual exploitation and criminal child exploitation.  Domestic abuse is a further priority.  Cindee explained that Chris Robson is bringing a new focus which feels very positive.  Cindee agreed to circulate the questions which the Board would like the sector to answer.

Cindee also briefed those present on the Flourish Agenda which is being considered by the Norfolk Children and Young People Strategic Partnership Board.  Cindee will arrange for a presentation to be circulated and this includes questions for the sector to respond to, this applies to all children in Norfolk.
Following discussion, it was agreed that a collective response on behalf of the sector was required to the S11 feedback.  Cindee confirmed that she would request that the individual responses should be analysed and summarised for the sector to consider.  The deadline was noted as 13th March 2020.

Discussion took place around how the Forum is representing the sector and whether it would be useful to agree 3 key themes to consistently communicate as it was felt that the sector is always on the back foot, irrespective of the agenda or the Board that they sit on.  It was further felt that poverty in Norfolk is a key issue and one member felt that basic needs are not being met at the present time. Views were shared around how services can feel diluted when they become part of a statutory service, which often get sent back to the voluntary sector but with inadequate funding and meeting invites also feeling tokenistic. A further view was that there still seems to be a lack of working together, through a lack of meaningful, timely consultation.
A view was shared regarding substance misuse cases which are getting more complex.  It was felt that services drop off for the 18-25 year category with a lack of statutory services that will accept cases when substance misuse is a factor.  A member expressed the same feeling with regards to self-harm cases amongst young people.  Discussion expanded with some members feeling that there is sadly a lack of creative thinking amongst the statutory sector and that the voluntary sector has to be creative in order to work together for positive outcomes.  It was felt that there are often missed opportunities and that some statutory departments still work very much in silos. 
The cost of the Graded Care Profile and the lack of training dates available throughout the year was discussed.  It was  confirmed that this has been fed back to Children’s Services. 

Comments were also shared around how the voluntary sector’s key message is that they add value, they operate cost effectively and they gain trust in the community, therefore there is both a social and cost value in the services they provide.

Some members were keen to see the SEND Inspection Report. 
Discussion returned to the 3 key messages which the sector could consistently promote, it was agreed that this required further time on a future agenda to discuss properly.  In the meantime, some initial thoughts on key issues/messages could be circulated via email.
Cindee talked about the role of a Representative and asked members to consider how we could improve representation, whether the sector is attending the right meetings and whether the mechanisms for Representatives to feed back to the sector work as well as they could (currently reports and feedback at meetings).  Thoughts included looking at the Terms of Reference, the time commitment and whether we should map out the sector to identify any gaps.  An analysis of who the Forum represents could be a useful marketing tool too.  It was agreed to consider the Representative role and feedback mechanisms at the next Forum meeting.


	Forum to circulate the cost analysis document

Forum to circulate the NSCP’s questions for the sector to consider and respond to.

Presentation to be circulated and feedback collated.
Cindee to follow up.

Develop 3 key messages for the sector, via further discussion and email.
Discuss Rep’s role and feedback at next meeting.

	Any Other Business

	Cindee confirmed that Julia Haig is resigning from her role as Vice Chair as she has recently accepted a new job outside of our county. 

Concern was raised regarding the Forum meeting Agenda as there was obviously a huge amount to discuss during today’s meeting but inadequate time to reach decisions as to how to progress some of the areas of concern.  It was agreed to have no external speakers at the June meeting in order to create time for decision making.

Dan thanked all those for attending and invited everyone to stay on for the discussion with NSFT scheduled for 1.00pm.  The meeting ended at 12.30pm.

	

	Dates of future meetings
	All meetings will be held at Dereham Football Club:
· Wednesday 3 June 2020
· Wednesday 16 September 2020

· Wednesday 2 December 2020
Tea and coffee is available from 9.00am, the meeting starts at 9.30am and finishes at 12.30pm.   Please remember to confirm your attendance via email to forum@momentumnorfolk.org.uk prior to each meeting.

	Please save the dates in your diary.


Email: forum@momentumnorfolk.org.uk   Website: www.momentumnorfolk.org.uk/forum
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